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COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE

The Committee of the Whole was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by Chair Jo Ann Pilarski.  Chair Pilarski introduced Mike Ellis to attendees and thanked him for his hard work with audio streaming at past meetings.  Mike Ellis thanked everyone and introduced Jim Shaw who will be facilitating the audio streaming in the future, adding that he would be providing technical assistance for today’s meeting.  
Chair Pilarski explained to attendees that the Board is down to three members as the Senate has rejected the re-appointment of Margaret Wolfe and Michael Geno.
VICE CHAIR SELECTION


The Board did not make a Vice Chair selection at this time as they felt it would be better to wait until there was a full Board.
COMMISSIONER ACTIVITIES


Chair Pilarski asked Commissioner Scott which committee he would be interested in serving on and asked Director Cannon to list the committees for Commissioner’s Scott’s consideration. 



Chair Pilarski reported she was unable to attend the two consumer organization conferences in person but was able to listen by audio stream.  She noted that both conferences were well attended by staff and asked Commissioner Scott to comment on his attendance.


As Commissioner Scott began comments he was interrupted by a meeting attendee, Mr. Joe Harcz, who complained that he could not hear all of the proceedings adequately.


Commissioner Scott resumed his comments, stating the he enjoyed attending the MCBVI convention and meeting members of MCBVI and being reacquainted with people he knew.  He also attended the NFB convention, as he is the Detroit Chapter President.  He stated that he was happy to see staff attending both conventions and believes as long as there is contact between all parties eventually some of the difficulties will be worked out.  

Chair Pilarski added that a highlight from the MCBVI convention was hearing Tim Skubick speak, the Dean of the Capitol Press Corps who addressed the convention about the importance of getting involved in the election process.

Commissioner Taeckens updated attendees on the Quality Education Team (QET) which is working on the next Braille-a-thon, with a goal of increasing the number of students attending.  QET Members are working on putting together a Braille Bill and the QET is also presenting at the Michigan Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (MAER) conference being held in April.  Commissioner Taeckens also attended the Data Ad Hoc Committee meeting, which addressed what type of data is already being collected, what needs to be collected and how it can be utilized and easily accessible within the data program.  She stated that more people, specifically consumers need to be on that committee.
ISSUES/QUESTIONS FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

Ms. Luzenski reported there were was one follow up on emails which needed to be forwarded to Commissioners after the last Commission meeting to ensure that all Commissioners had received all Board correspondence.  That was completed the Monday after the August Commission meeting.
DIRECTOR’S 2010 EVALUATION AND 2011 PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES


Chair Pilarski stated that Commissioners met the day before to discuss the Director’s review and finalize 2011 Performance Objectives for adoption at this meeting.  These objectives will be adopted during the official meeting.  
Break at 9:45
-------------------------------------------------

Reconvene:  10:05

CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL AND DETERMINATION OF QUORUM


The regular meeting was called to order by Chair Pilarski at 10:05 a.m.  Roll call was taken and a quorum was present.  Chair Pilarski welcomed all attendees and asked everyone to introduce themselves.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

COMMISSIONER SCOTT MOVED, SUPPORTED BY COMMISSIONER TAECKENS TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 27, 2010 COMMISSION MEETING; THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.
APPROVAL OF DIRECTOR’S 2010 EVALUATION & 2011 PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES

Chair Pilarski stated the Director had a final evaluation rating for 2010 of 2.1 on a 3 point scale
Ms. Luzenski read the proposed 2011 Performance Objectives.


There was discussion about reporting on Performance Objective 1 monthly beginning January 29, 2010 instead of quarterly and the adopted Performance Objectives reflect this change.  There was also discussion about Performance Objective 5 although no changes were made.

Chair Pilarski stated the Board is very aligned in the fact that they want consumer participation.
COMMISSIONER TAECKENS MOVED, SUPPORTED BY COMMISSIONER SCOTT TO APPROVE THE DIRECTOR’S 2010 EVALUATION AND THE PERFORMANCE OBJECTIVES FOR 2011 WITH THE AMENDMENT TO OBJECTIVE 1; THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Commissioner Taeckens thanked Director Cannon for his work on these goals.  Director Cannon thanked Commissioners for this favorable rating and noted that he has enjoyed excellent ratings from Commissioner for the past 12 years and said he is looking forward to a productive year.  
BOARD CORRESPONDENCE


Ms. Luzenski stated there were two pieces of Board correspondence:
1. Mr. Larry Posont, received September 27 regarding the renovation of the Training Center.
2. Mr. Larry Posont, received August 31 regarding an article entitled ”Critical Funding Shortage Threatens NFB-Newsline”.
PUBLIC COMMENT


Mr. Joe Harcz stated that he felt that we were in violation of the Rehab Act by having Training Center employees sitting at the Fetzer Center in Kalamazoo during construction of the Training Center.  He also commented on the approval of the Director’s report card who is in constant violation of the ADA.  Mr. Harcz stated that there are currently dozens of blind people who are unemployed by the Commission and not being replaced with qualified blind people.  The goals and mission of the MCB are currently being violated and questioned what is being done in the hallways, corridors, internally and externally.  

Mr. Larry Posont reported that the NFB of Michigan and the ACB of Michigan met a week ago to develop some common goals for the Directors 2011 Performance Objectives from the two consumer groups.  He stated that the Board took them seriously, even without functioning at a full level.  He still thinks consumers are not being heard and especially on the training issue with the intent of the Board being to make a small group.  Mr. Posont said he will do his best as the President of the NFB-MI and will try to continue to work with Joe Sibley, President of MCBVI on the issues that the two groups agree on.  He stated the Rehab Act is a provision for blind people to receive training to become tax payers.  The objective of Director Cannon’s performance on EEOC matters is questionable because if you were a member of the NFB within this agency you are probably unemployed.

Dr. Bernard Miller stated that there are many people in the world attempting to overcome obstacles, he has worked with the Commission for many years and there are many dedicated people amongst the Commission staff.  His non-profit agency has employed 6 people who are blind and the dedicated people will work hard to correct the things that are incorrect.

Mr. Joe Sontag spoke regarding the Performance Objective on orientation of the new Board members.  He stated concerns regarding that the orientation take place, that this orientation not become an indoctrination and that the Board has not lived up to its promise or potential over the years.  Mr. Sontag hoped that the orientation really takes place and that the blind population speak up.


Mr. Joe Sibley, President, Michigan Council of the Blind and Visually Impaired expressed his empathy for the audio guys referring to audio difficulties arising during the meeting.  He stated his disappointment on behalf of the MCBVI with the actions of the Senate and not reappointing Commissioners Geno and Wolfe, which he felt was a political move.  Mr. Sibley thanked the Board for giving the two consumer groups an opportunity to come together and present some goals for objectives.  This was a positive opportunity for some good conversation and both groups want the same thing:  to make Michigan a great state for people with visual impairments to live in.  He shared that there was wonderful dialogue and they hope to get together more.

Mr. Fred Wurtzel stated the Board seems to be heading the right way.  He added that after this Director has fired NFB members for no cause and let’s 37 people sit idle while blind people need jobs is unconscionable.  Mr. Wurtzel shared that this was one of the biggest Federal Monitoring disasters he had ever seen and questioned the Board giving the Director a passing evaluation.  He asked what Christine Boone did that was worth firing her.  He stated that the mismanagement of the Commission is worth taking to the press, to the legislature and the new Governor.  


Ms. Mary Wurtzel, Treasurer, NFB announced it was her birthday and she had her first services 37 years ago.  She spoke to staff that things being said were not personal and she appreciated all that she had received from the Michigan Commission for the Blind.  She attended University of Michigan and she feels a sense of gratitude for the opportunity given to her, she is a volunteer and the group is committed to making life better for blind people.  Ms. Wurtzel thanked the staff in attendance.  She finished by stating that her heart bleeds for the firing of Christine Boone and justice moves slowly.

MCB Achievement Honor Roll Awards

Mr. Leamon Jones announced several awards honoring individuals who were successful in their vocational goals in 2010, as well as employers and community partners who contributed to the success of MCB clients.  All of the recipients were able to accept congratulations in person.  Awardees are as follows:

Consumers:  Ms. Ruthann Bryer, Mr. Bill Jones, Ms. Priscilla Miley, Ms. Frances Rea, Mr. Steve Scott, Mr. Jeff Smith
Employer:  Jon Looman
Community Partners:  Dr. Bernard Miller, Director of Clinical Affairs at the Optometric Institute and Clinic of Detroit; Jane Robertson of Brimley
Mr. Jones congratulated all the recipients for their dedication and hard work.  

Director Cannon announced the fifteen individuals from Commission staff who are retiring and introduced four that were in attendance.  The retirees are:  Sue Anderson, Roz Byers-Lang, Lori Curtis, Wendy Flournoy, Dave Greenwald, Bernie Kramer, Nancy Lapekas, Betty Lujan-Roberts, Aliyamma Lukose, John McEntee, Claudette Peatross, Sally Postal, Bob Savage, Judy Terwilliger, Barb Wile. 
Ms. Roz Byers-Lang said she is retiring after a long time in service.  The field has changed tremendously, she learned a lot and it has given her a lot of joy learning with and from people every day. She shared that no two days are the same.

Ms. Nancy Lapekas has been out of the office for a couple of months, has been doing a lot of volunteer work and starts piano lessons next week.  She thanked the Commission for being there for employees and added that she is missing everyone.

Ms. Wendy Flournoy stated she felt blessed to be working with people who genuinely want to help the people that they serve.  She has been in public service for 31 years and with the Braille and Talking Book Library for the last two years.  Ms. Flournoy is retiring but hoping to keep working in some aspect.

Mr. Bernie Kramer thanked a number of people including Jo Ann Pilarski, Leamon Jones and Lisa Kisiel.  He especially thanked Pat Cannon for the opportunity to travel to meetings with national organizations.  Mr. Kramer also thanked Phil Peterson, Jim Buscetta and the regional offices.  Mr. Kramer also wanted to recognize his colleague Sherry Gordon who passed away in June.
Recessed for lunch at 12:05 p.m.

The meeting reconvened at 1:19 p.m.


Chair Pilarski asked phone participants to mute their phones to eliminate the background noise.  Because some participants failed to mute their phones and noise continued, the connection had to be terminated so the meeting could continue.

Chair Pilarski asked all public comment be kept to three minutes or less.

PUBLIC COMMENT


Mr. Joe Harcz stated that attendees still couldn’t hear through the microphones very well.  He shared there are still issues that need to be resolved.  These include the college policy, the maintenance agreement, and there being no accountability as with the example of employees from the Training Center not having a place to go.  He stated that he is tired of the dodges and diversions by the administration and the buck stops at the top.  Mr. Harcz stated the Agency has not met its requirements to PA 260, the Rehab Act or the ADA.

Mr. Fred Wurtzel, National Federation of the Blind stated he was sorry that a number of staff had left the meeting.  He said he has worked with many staff in the past and they are great people and any of the issues raised are not staff’s fault.  He stated that the Director was again allowed to bully the system and change what the Board wanted with the training program.


Ms. Mary Wurtzel commented on lunch being provided for only certain guests and meeting attendees leaving out consumers who are volunteering their time.  She added their used to be potlucks and all were invited and the NFB offered to provide some food.


Ms. Lisa Webber, a temporary operator spoke in regards to the on-the-job training program.  She has been unable to participate in the training needed for the Business Enterprise Program because of her husband’s and son’s disabilities.  Ms. Webber shared that she is doing well in her current position but the program needs to find alternative ways to provide BEP training.  

Mr. Casey Dutmer, Michigan Council of the Blind and Visually Impaired added on to Mr. Wurtzel’s comment about staff training stating that consumers participation is lower because some feel left out or not taken seriously and the Commission should take a look at that.  He stated that something did need to be done about the staff training because of all of the vacancies in the program and maybe exploring a new way of doing training needs to happen, including engaging the two consumer organizations in this discussion.   


Mr. Joe Sontag agreed with Mr. Dutmer’s remarks about the training issues and the PVEST document being considered should be looked at seriously by the Board.  This is a great idea but needs further work answering questions that have been raised.  Mr. Sontag shared his experience with the BEP and why he stepped away from a facility stating there are too many rules and not enough enforcement from both sides.  Too many operators are standing in the way of any kind of reform.  


Mr. Joe Sibley stated he was intrigued with the on-the-job training process and had some alternative ideas that could be explored like an interim or temporary program as this could benefit a lot of people.  He shared that he enjoys the award ceremony and although people have their differences there are a lot of excellent staff at the Commission.  He had a caseworker that was excellent and he sent holiday wishes out to the staff.

Ms. Elizabeth Mohnke, via email thanked the Board for allowing public comment to be submitted by email.  She encouraged the Board to take another look at the college policy decisions made and for the Board to take authority in creating policies.  Ms. Mohnke also asked the Board to reconsider adoption of the DELEG Financial Needs and Resources form which helps to determine financial participation of clients for college.

Mr. Mark Eagle, via email, shared that he would like to take this opportunity to set the record straight about, what he felt, was a verbal attack made by Jo Ann Pilarski.  He stated that he was not dismissed from the Board because of any views he expressed about the college policy, he filled out the appointment questionnaire correctly and at no time during the appointment process did he break the law or the oath of office he took.  He added he filled out his appointment application truthfully, disclosing his family relationships with people associated with the BEP program.  Mr. Eagle went on to say that he was aware of two occasions when other Commissioners expressed concerns about potential conflicts of interest of action items that came before the Board and if there were more occasions discussed outside of an open meeting then Ms. Pilarski is in clear violation of the Open Meetings Act.

Chair Pilarski commented that she did write via email that when Mark Eagle applied for the Board, she did ask about his connection by relatives or family to the Commission program believing that family connections were not allowed.  She stated she has never attacked Mark Eagle’s character and she observed that Pat Cannon had been solely blamed for the removal of Mark Eagle although she and other Commissioners were asking questions about having family connections to the program and him still being a Board member.  Chair Pilarski also shared that when she asked Mr. Eagle to participate as a Board member on the Service Delivery Design Team College Policy Committee she felt that he would serve a dual role as a college student also.  She has no knowledge of his removal from that committee for any views that he expressed while on that committee.  Chair Pilarski does not know why the Ethics Board removed him from the Commission Board.  


Commissioner Taeckens shared that although Mark was a great Board member, him recusing himself from the BEP decisions because of relationships could cause Board functionality problems as there are so many BEP recommendations that come before the Board.  She also clarified that Board members are able to talk to each other between meetings they just cannot plan a vote and in her opinion Jo Ann has not broken any rules.


Mr. Terry Eagle, via email wrote about comments made about him by the Attorney General’s office, the lack of quality training of the recent BEP graduating class and lack of qualifications of those who provided the training.  Mr. Eagle also talked about the BEP Ad Hoc Committee not meeting and BEP issues not being addressed in a timely manner and more meetings and Commissioners attending in person would add to the effectiveness of the Board.  He ended by wishing all a wonderful holiday season and a wish for changes with the incoming administration.
CONSUMER SERVICES REPORT

Mr. Leamon Jones, Consumer Services Director highlighted a few points from the Consumer Services program report including the expected positive results from the three Employment Outreach Specialists, one in each region.  He also spoke on the impact of staff retiring and replacement staff needing time to become oriented to program policies and procedures.

Mr. Jones presented the Maintenance Policy to the Board which has been discussed at the Service Delivery Design Team, then presented to the Planning and Quality (PAQ) Team for recommendation and then to the Consumer Involvement Council (CIC) for recommendation before coming to the Board for approval.  Mr. Jones read a statement the CIC recommended be added to the Maintenance Policy before adoption.  The statement is “no consumer who is receiving SSI or SSDI should be required to contribute financially to their rehabilitation services.  The consumers’ room and board should be under the MCB Maintenance Policy.”

Discussion included specifics of the maintenance policy for vocational training of vocational rehabilitation clients and clarification of what can be asked of SSI and SSDI recipients.  


Commissioner Scott asked that the CIC statement be shortened to “The Michigan Commission for the Blind shall not require any SSI or SSDI consumer money toward maintenance.”
COMMISSIONER SCOTT MOVED THAT THE CIC STATEMENT BE AMENDED TO “The Michigan Commission for the Blind shall not require any SSI or SSDI consumer money toward maintenance”, SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER TAECKENS.  

Mr. Jones responded to a question of what line items make up maintenance.  



THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

Ms. Luzenski read the Maintenance Policy which was taken from Rehab Act language.
Discussion included some specific instances of items and circumstances covered.  

COMMISSIONER SCOTT MOVED TO ADOPT THE MAINTENANCE POLICY, SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER TAECKENS WITH THE AMENDED LANGUAGE; THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

COMMISSIONER TAECKENS MOVED TO ADOPT THE CONSUMERS SERVICES REPORT, SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER SCOTT; THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY
Director’s Report


Chair Pilarski commended Director Cannon on the comprehensive MCB Report, especially noting his reflections of the past 8 years with Governor Granholm and most notedly the sentence that “blind people are not asking for special treatment but to be trusted to do the jobs you are asking them to do.”  Commissioner Taeckens also stated it was a nice report.


Director Cannon reported that the RSA Final Monitoring report was received on November 8 and the report contains a number of observations, findings and calls for corrective action steps with assurances called for within 10 days of receipt of the report.  He gave a recap of the monitoring process which began in the spring of 2009 and noted that RSA issued its draft report last fall and MCB submitted its response in November of 2009.  RSA did not issue its final report until November of 2010, taking a total of 360 days.

Chair Pilarski asked Commissioners for any comments or questions on the Final Monitoring report.  Commissioner Taeckens shared she felt good the Agency took the time to respond to each accusation in the written report as some of the statements had nothing to do with the Commission serving blind individuals.  She also likes the idea of Commissioners getting a monthly report.  


Director Cannon noted that one of the items RSA took the Agency to task for was teaching clients the skills of blindness as a precursor to employment.  He said the Agency pushed back on the RSA objecting pointing out that the skills training for clients is an essential part of the rehabilitation process for blind consumers.

Chair Pilarski spoke about a story heard today about how long it took the client to find their path and that there shouldn’t be a category called “unsuccessful closure” when a client doesn’t find a job in a timely manner.  Commissioner Taeckens asked that each person be looked at individually despite their number or nature of disabilities and take the time needed for that person to secure employment right for them.  

Director Cannon asked Sherri Heibeck to speak on the Training Center renovation, the impending move, where the plans are now and how they got there.  She reported that multiple lease opportunities have fallen through for various reasons, staff is currently working on curriculum development, teachers will be out in the field meeting with clients until office space is available and maintenance staff is finishing cleaning out the Training Center building as construction begins.  She said the Training Center staff were, indeed, being kept busy in this interim period and said that it was expected that a lease would be secured soon so that clients could resume their training program next month.  

Ms. Heibeck was unable to conclude her comments because of another outburst my Mr. Joe Harcz, a meeting attendee.  
He asserted that lies are going on and on about staff working when they don’t have their computers and they’re in a warehouse.   When Chair Pilarski asked him to stop and called for order he dared anyone to call the police and throw him in jail.  His refusal to cease his comments led to the premature adjournment of the meeting.
COMMISSIONER TAECKENS MOVED, SUPPORTED BY COMMISSIONER SCOTT TO ADJOURN; THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:06 p.m.

_______________________________

Chair Jo Ann Pilarski

Date:​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________
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